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INFORMATION FOR HEALTH DEVELOPMENT 

National health development is an incremental, cumulative and 
dynamic process that requires inputs from the Various social and 
economic development sectors in addition to the health sector, 
e.g. education, agriculture, industry, housing, water and 
environmental sanitation, as well as local government. 

The organized contributions of all these sectors form the 
components of the health system, and their combined efforts lead 
to changes and improvements in the health status of the 
population. The health care delivery system is the component of 
the health system which provides the population with various 
types of preventive, curative and rehabilitative health 
services. 

The adoption of the strategy for Health for All requires 
countries to gear their national health development process to 
realizing the following objectives: 

о The attainment by all their people of the highest possible 
level of health, by which it is meant that all people should 
reach at least the level of health which enables them to 
participate actively in the social and economic life of the 
community in which they live. 

о To attain such a level of health, every individual should 
have access to primary health care and through it to all 
levels of a comprehensive health care system. 

To attain these objectives it will be necessary to reorient 
existing health systems so as to achieve equitable re-allocation 
of resources for health in order to achieve total coverage, 
increase accessibility to primary health care services, provide 
effective referral to secondary arid teritiary levels of care, 
and to develop appropriate mechanisms to promote effective 
community participation. 

Thus the adoption of the strategy for Health for All will 
require fundamental changes in the management of national health 
development at all its levels, i.e. policy, planning, 
organization, administration, financing and budgeting, as well 
as evaluation. 

To effect such changes, countries have to decide on the best 
approaches to adopt. For this purpose, managers at all levels 
need detailed and accurate information on a large variety of 
issues such as priority health needs, availability of health 



and related resources in terms of the technology and strategies 
that are available and their respective effectiveness, cost and 
acceptability. 

However, such information is often lacking, inadequate or 
unreliable. As a result, decision making is often based on 
assumptions and unjustified opinions, and can result in 
inappropriate choices and decisions, the consequences of which 
are only discovered too late after implementation. The 
undesirable consequences are then usually corrected through a 
system of trial and error, without a factual assessment of the 
actual reasons behind these consequences. 

Why health systems research? 

Much has been done in the past decade to set up appropriate 
health information systems that can generate appropriate and 
reliable statistical data for health management. Although some 
of this data is routinely analysed and used in health management 
as health status or health service indicators, a great deal of 
the data that is collected is often never utilized. Such data 
has to be analysed and interpreted so as to provide meaningful 
information that managers can use in decision making. Health 
systems research provides the means to achieve this. 
Furthermore, no health information system can afford to generate 
routinely the variety of detailed data that are often required 
for specific decisions in health management. In such 
circumstances, specifically designed studies would be required: 
these are health systems research studies. 

CHARACTERISTICS OF HEALTH SYSTEMS RESEARCH 

Information for decision making 

Health systems research is the scientific method for acquiring 
information which can be used for rational decision making in 
health management. It is concerned with populations, 
organizational structures and the interaction between them. It 
provides information to identify health needs in specific 
contexts, to set priorities on an informed basis so as to 
facilitate the allocation of resources and foster a more 
equitable population-based approach that responds to the health 
needs of high risk and vulnerable groups. Health systems 
research places health and disease in a larger context that 
takes account of social, economic and cultural factors. It also 
provides information to enable more effective application of 
available technology, to evaluate policies and programmes and 
suggests priorities for new research directions. 



Problem-solving. action-oriented and participatory 

Health systems research is focused on specific problems and is 
aimed at developing solutions. An essential characteristic of 
health systems research is that consideration for the subsequent 
use of the research findings is integrated into the research 
process. Therefore, those who will eventually use the research 
findings (i.e. health managers, health care providers) are 
actively involved with researchers in identifying the problems 
for research and in supporting the research process. This helps 
the research to focus on priority and relevant problems and 
encourages the subsequent use of research findings. Thus health 
systems research is participatory in nature. 

In health systems research, it is vital that research findings 
are timely so they can be used for the relevant decision. 
Research reports must be concise and devoid of unnecessary 
scientific jargon, and the implications for managerial decision 
making must be clear. Health systems research must lead to 
action. 

Multisectoral issues require multidisciplinary skills 

Since health systems research addresses health problems in the 
broad context of social and community development, research 
inputs from many different disciplines are required. These 
include among others, epidemiology, demography and statistics, 
social and behavioural sciences, health economics, policy and 
management sciences and some aspects of clinical sciences. Each 
of these disciplines has developed specialized research 
approaches to provide information to support health development 
e.g. health behaviour research, health economics research, 
health policy research, clinical epidemiology, etc. All of 
these share the goals of health systems research and should be 
regarded as discipline-specific inputs to it. It is also 
becoming increasingly evident that some of the problems that are 
addressed by health systems research require a combined input 
from many disciplines : researchers from these specialised 
disciplines need to acquire the skills to work together in 
multidisciplinary teams. 

Evolution of terminology and concepts in 
health systems research 

During the past decade there has been a rapid evolution of 
concepts and research approaches to support health development. 
Many of these have been described by specific terms such as 



operations research, health services research, health manpower 
research, policy analysis, applied research and decision-linked 
research. Each of these has made crucial contributions to the 
development of health systems research. However, their limited 
or highly focudded scope has resulted in their being subsumed 
within the scope of health systems research. 

With progressive development, the uses of health systems 
research are becoming more widely appreciated. As a result, it 
is being integrated into and applied in special areas of 
management such as quality assurance, technology assessment and 
resource management. 

Country-specific and global health research 

Research serves two essential and powerful purposes in 
accelerating health advances. Firstly, an essential basis of 
research is necessary for each country to identify priority 
problems and to design and evaluate policies and programmes that 
will bring the largest health benefits, utilizing existing 
knowledge and available resources. Secondly, research is 
necessary to generate new knowledge and technologies to deal 
with major unresolved health problems. Health research, 
therefore, can catalyze the application of existing knowledge 
and can generate new knowledge for future application. 

Therefore, each country should identify its own health problems, 
set priorities, and formulate a set of health policies and 
programmes suitable to its own circumstances. In so doing, it 
should concentrate its resources on the major health problems 
affecting its citizens, making maximum use of existing health 
knowledge and technologies, and pursuing an imaginative and 
experimental approach, continually seeking to achieve greater 
health impact. To do so will require country-specific health 
research (CSHR) capacity within each country. 

Country-specific health research is important not only to enable 
countries to make better use of their own resources, but also to 
provide a basis for governments of developing countries to 
decide on priorities for external assistance, to analyse foreign 
aid proposals, and to make their own decisions on what they need 
and want from the international community. 

A second goal of research is to develop new health knowledge and 
technologies. Many health problems cannot be dealt with 
effectively with existing knowledge and technology. What is 
needed is an international approach involving collaborative 
mechanisms systematically linking together researchers with 
similar interests from all countries, industrialized and 
developing, to promote quality research on high priority 



problems. This approach would seek to mobilize the world's 
scientific capability, wherever it is located, to discover new 
solutions. This type of research may be referred to as global 
health research (GHR). 

These two research approaches, country-specific national 
research and global health research, are complementary and 
synergistic. On the one hand, country-specific national 
research focuses on activities and capabilities required by each 
country to attack its own health problems with the means 
available. On the other hand, global health research focuses on 
finding new knowledge about key problems for which priorities 
are set according to their national, regional, and world-wide 
significance. Nations should contribute to such research 
according to their capacity and interest. 

USEFULNESS OF HEALTH SYSTEMS RESEARCH 

Health systems research has tremendous potential for bringing 
better health care to populations at minimal cost. For example, 
in Botswana a study in a new agricultural development with 
large-scale migration provided information for determining 
appropriate stopping places for mobile dispensaries and 
developed a system for continued monitoring of health problems, 
particularly of migrants from other parts of the country who 
were at special risk in an unfamiliar environment. In 
Indonesia, a research project identified risk factors among 
pregnant women and developed a screening system which is used in 
11 provinces to detect high-risk mothers and manage them at 
appropriate levels in the health system. In the USA, a number 
of studies influenced the debate and decisions on adaptations of 
the existing health systems by consolidation of the health 
insurance system, financing of medical care for the poor, the 
development of *health maintenance organizations', and the 
adoption of medicare, all of which were intended to provide more 
equitable access to health care. 

Applicable in different contexts 

Health systems research has been shown to be applicable and 
useful in countries at different levels of development and in 
different cultural contexts. For example, in the Netherlands, 
concern over unemployment among dentists, rising health care 
costs, and conflict of interest between dentists and dental 
hygienists, resulted in a study that showed over-supply and 
declining demand. Based on projected estimates of the volume 
and nature of demand, decisions were made that led to reduced 
student intakes and closure of some dental schools and regulated 
settlement of border disputes between dentists and dental 



hygienists. In Malaysia, a study which investigated factors 
contributing to underutilization of district hospitals resulted 
in the development of management training programmes for 
hospital managers, better recognition of the managerial role of 
clinical heads of department, and the upgrading of clinical 
skills of doctors in smaller peripheral hospitals. In Norway, 
studies have shown that a reduction of 5 mmHg in the threshold 
for treatment of hypertension would have increased the bill of 
hypertensive drugs by as much as US$ 22 million in 1978. Many 
of the WHO Special Programmes have developed health systems 
research projects that are built into the programmes and have 
been implemented in many countries. For example, the Expanded 
Programme on Immunization (EPI) has developed a protocol for 
assessing missed opportunities for immunization which has been 
used in Egypt, Ethiopia, Indonesia, Pakistan, Turkey and 
Zimbabwe. The Action Programme on Essential Drugs and Vaccines 
conducted two studies that illustrate health systems research in 
action at global and country levels. At the global level, a 
study of trends in consumption and supply of pharmaceuticals and 
of the situation in countries concluded that there was gross 
inegality of distribution of drugs between developed arid 
developing countries but that increasing attention was being 
given to the rational use of drugs. This study has served to 
focus world-wide attention on the problem and has supported the 
work done by WHO in carrying out a revised drug strategy. A 
different approach was adopted in a study to develop methods of 
quantification of drug requirements. This research, developed 
by an international group of experts, and field tested in 
several countries, resulted in a manual that has been used in, 
for example, Bhutan, Burundi, Malawi, Myanmar, Sri Lanka, Uganda 
and the Democratic Yemen, to estimate essential drug 
requirements at national and district levels, drawing up 
essential drug lists for each level of health care and reducing 
wastage. 

Uses at each level in the management hierarchy 

Health systems research is useful at each level in the 
management hierarchy i.e. policy and planning, programming and 
operational levels. The complexities of the problems dealt with 
at the respective levels ranges from highly complex at the 
policy level, to fairly simple at the operational level. 
Accordingly, the type of research that is needed for decision 
making also varies in complexity and scope. 

Much of the information that is needed at operational level can 
be obtained through simple studies. Such studies can be 
designed and conducted by health personnel at district or 
hospital level. For example, one study conducted by a district 
health officer about the causes of low coverage for measles 
immunization in a health district showed that both the community 
and the clinic staff regarded measles as a "natural childhood 



occurrence". Subsequent training for all categories of staff in 
the clinic, as well as intensive health education for mothers, 
increased the immunisation coverage. Another study by district 
health staff about low utilization of mobile dispensaries showed 
the travel route of the mobile clinic had not been revised for a 
long time and the villages visited by the mobile clinic had long 
outgrown the need for such a service because development of 
public transport and expansion of health facilities had made 
health centres easily accessible. This led to redeployment of 
the mobile clinic to more remote villages. 

At the other end of the scale, policy decisions require far more 
complex studies which need specialized research expertise and 
are more appropriate to research institutes and universities. 
For example, studies on health care financing may involve 
collection and analysis of financial information on sources of 
income and expenditure for health development as well as 
operational purposes, analysis of perceptions and expectations 
of the community, professional health care providers and 
politicians, and development of alternative models for health 
care financing and their respective implications. 

At every intermediate level in the management hierarchy, health 
systems research has been found to be a useful management tool. 
The complexity of the problem that is to be studied will 
determine the complexity of the research that is required and 
the type of research skills needed. 

CONSTRAINTS ON THE OPTIMAL USE OF HEALTH SYSTEMS RESEARCH 
IN NATIONAL HEALTH DEVELOPMENT 

Despite its proven usefulness, there is currently only limited 
use of health systems research in managerial decision making. 
Factors that contribute to this situation may be found among 
managers, in the research community and in organizational 
constraints. 

Managers 

Among managers in the health care system there is inadequate 
knowledge of the scope and uses of health systems research and 
its potential and limitations. Managers are not sufficiently 
trained in using research information to evaluate options and 
select strategies to solve problems. 

Inappropriate attitudes also serve as constraints. Some 
managers view research as a "luxury", others feel threatened by 
evaluation and some consider that in making decisions, intuition 
or personal experience is superior to research information. 
Most managers face situational constraints imposed by the 
urgency of the decisions expected of them and busy working 
schedules which allow them little leisure to study research 
findings. 



The research community 

In the research community, manpower for health systems research 
is extremely insufficient. This is compounded by lack of 
incentives and poor career structures. 

Among the available researchers there is inadequate knowledge of 
the health system, lack of awareness of priority health problems 
for which research information is required, and insufficient 
familiarity with research methods appropriate to health systems 
research. Furthermore, successful health systems research 
requires researchers to work closely with managers. Most 
researchers are not attuned to this. Neither are they 
experienced or skilled in working in multidisciplinary research 
teams in which they need to understand the concepts and 
terminology of fellow research disciplines. 

Also, the research community is geared to evaluating research on 
the basis of its publication rather than on the utilization of 
its findings. Since health systems research is geared to the 
needs of managers rather than scientific journals, many health 
systems research studies do not get published. Therefore, there 
is little incentive for researchers and academics to devote time 
and energy to health systems research. 

Organizational constraints 

One problem common to many countries is that much of the 
research that is done does not focus on the priority health 
problems. Many organizational constraints contribute to this. 
In some countries, because national health policies and 
priorities are insufficiently defined, it is difficult to 
identify research priorities. 

In many countries, although national priorities for health have 
been established, the corresponding policies and priorities for 
research have not been established and the topics on which 
research is done therefore depend on the interests of 
individuals or research institutions. Furthermore, even where 
research priorities have been established, unless the funding 
mechanism is aligned to these established priorities, research 
in priority areas is not likely to develop. 

Other constraints are the lack of mechanisms for interaction 
between managers and researchers whereby researchers can acquire 
a better understanding of the information requirements of 
managers, and managers can become familiar with the available 
research information that is relevant to the problems they 
face. Also, in the research community the mechanisms to promote 
relevance and quality in health systems research are inadequate； 
and mechanisms to coordinate and support interdisciplinary 
dialogue and research are insufficient. 



PHASES IN DEVELOPING NATIONAL CAPACITY 
FOR HEALTH SYSTEMS RESEARCH 

Experience in several countries suggests that there are three 
sequential and overlapping phases in developing national 
capacity. Each of these may need periodic renewal until the 
objective of each phase is achieved. The chances of success, 
particularly during the first two phases, are greatly enchanced 
by identifying and providing strong support for "champions" who 
are individuals with the necessary personality, zeal and desire 
to get programmes launched. Such "champions" must have the 
ability to promote rapid and broad-based participation in the 
programme, with involvement of government bodies, universities 
and research institutions, non-governmental organizations and 
local communities. To be effective, such "champions" need the 
backing of an institution which has suitable resources and the 
flexibility to support the development of a new programme. 

Consensus building 

The first phase of development is consensus building. Its aim 
is to create a suitable climate for health systems research at 
various levels in the health care system, among academia and in 
research institutions, through developing a critical mass of 
committed leaders. The strategies for achieving this include 
support for key personnel from these sectors to attend relevant 
international conferences and serve as members in committees and 
task forces responsible for health systems research. Workshops 
for managers to interact with researchers and high-profile 
demonstration of successful health systems research projects are 
also effective strategies. It is also necessary to promote 
understanding among researchers that health systems research is 
not a rival new discipline but the reorientation and marriage of 
several existing disciplines. 

Capacity building 

The second phase is capacity building and it aims to develop a 
critical mass of appropriate research and managerial skills in 
the country. Systematic and sustained efforts are needed to 
train health service personnel, academic researchers as well as 
managers and to provide continued support while they gain 
experience in using the skills acquired during the training. 

Training of health service personnel should be geared to doing 
simple research projects at operational levels. This can be 
done by using training modules and giving practical supervised 
research experience to participants. Such research should be 
considered an integral part of service delivery. 



For academic staff and established researchers it is necessary 
to develop strategies to promote interdisciplinary research and 
develop skills in participatory research activities involving 
managers. 

Managers need training to develop managerial skills that use 
research information in problem solving. 

For longer term impact it is essential to introduce health 
systems research into the curricula in universities, and into 
the basic and post basic training of health personnel. 

Consolidation 

The third phase is consolidation which should nurture and 
support the initial enthusiasm and interest, sustain initial 
gains, and institutionalize the changes in the process of 
managerial decision making. 

The strategies during the consolidation phase may be regarded as 
institution building and involve both organizational changes as 
well as training. The organizational strategies include: 

о Establishment of a focal point (a unit or suitable 
individual) within the Ministry of Health to provide 
leadership, coordination and support for health systems 
sesearch. 

о Development of institutions within the country to serve as 
lead agencies for health systems research by undertaking 
projects commissioned by the Ministry of Health, conducting 
training programmes in health systems research and serving 
as a clearing house for information on health systems 
research. Development of such institutions can be 
facilitated by making linkages with established health 
systems research units in other countries. 

о Development of a national research policy and establishment 
of priorities for research. 

о Realignment of research funding and evaluation procedures to 
support national research priorities. 

о Establishment of mechanisms to link health systems research 
to the national processes of health development planning and 
evaluation process. 

о Integration of health systems research into major health 
programmes so that it is an essential component of each 
programme. 

Strengthening and formalising linkages between the Ministry 
of Health and national coordinating bodies for research such 
as Research Councils, University Research Committees, etc. 



о Mechanisms for regular dissemination of information on 
ongoing and completed projects. 

о Incentives for involvement in health systems research for 
health service personnel and university researchers, 
including career and social rewards, peer support, 
stimulation and interaction, and removal of undue 
interference and stifling of initiative. 

For training there is a need for planned and funded short-term 
and long-term training programmes based on identified training 
needs. Such programmes should identify clearly each of the 
target groups for training or orientation. There are at least 
five groups for whom in-service training is needed i.e. health 
service personnel or mid-level health managers； academic 
researchers； policy makers and top-level managers in the health 
system; managers of research and research-related institutions； 
and trainers. There is a need for a systematic and coordinated 
plan for training each of these target groups so as to produce 
rapidly a critical mass of trained personnel in each of these 
interdependent categories. The training strategy should aim at 
developing mentors at national and district level to provide 
continuing support and advice for participants who have been 
trained. 

In addition, it is necessary to identify and disseminate 
information about academic and research institutions that offer 
suitable postgraduate training in health systems research and to 
develop more programmes that meet the needs of young researchers 
from developing countries. 

SUPPORT FOR DEVELOPING HEALTH SYSTEMS RESEARCH 

Although most developing countries need to strengthen their 
national capacity for country specific health systems research, 
many industrialized countries need to strengthen their capacity 
to use health systems research as a management tool. 
Governments, donor agencies and international bodies, working in 
health and related fields, need to renew their commitment and 
coordinate their efforts in support of health systems research. 

Funding 

Developing countries need to set aside a portion of their health 
operations budget for strengthening their research capacity. 
Most such countries will need international funding support to 
facilitate capacity building. A portion of bilateral and 
international health funding should be earmarked for this 
purpose. 



Global health research 

Research is critical in acquiring new biomedical and social 
knowledge to deal with unsolved health problems that are 
particularly debilitating in developing countries. 
Industrialized countries and those developing countries that 
have the interest and the resources need to sustain and increase 
their efforts in such research. 

Collaboration 

International efforts are needed to assess achievements and 
identify gaps in research, establish priorities and promote 
remedial action. There is also a need for efforts to: 

о promote linkages by matching the needs of developing 
countries with suitable donor agencies； 

о develop and support networking between technical resources 
in different countries as well as technical resources in 
relevant international programmes； and 

о promote advocacy, communication and consensus at 
international and regional levels through various mechanisms 
such as workshops, meetings and task forces. 

Many countries are gaining experience in building the capacity 
for generating and using research information to support health 
development. Industrialized countries may have a larger pool of 
expertise but have to contend with trying to introduce change 
into more established and relatively less flexible systems. 
Developing countries have wider options for initiating change 
but experience severe resource constraints in the face of 
serious problems. All countries have much to learn from the 
experiences, successes and failures of others. Therefore 
support for the development of health systems research must be 
the concern of all. 
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